PROCEEDINGS OF A REGULAR MEETING OF

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF

THE MORGAN CITY HARBOR AND TERMINAL DISTRICT

May 12, 2014
The Board of Commissioners (“Board”) of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) met in regular session at the District’s office at 800 Youngs Road, Morgan City, Louisiana on May 12, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. Vice-President Duane Lodrigue convened the meeting with Commissioners Deborah Garber, Thomas Ackel, R. Scott Melancon, Joseph Foret, Tim Matthews, Sr. and William Pecoraro in attendance.  Jerry Gauthier and Joseph Cain were absent.  Also present at the meeting were Raymond Wade, Executive Director; Tori Henry, Administrative Assistant; Cindy Cutrera, Manager of Economic Development; Gerard Bourgeois, Board Attorney;  Maarten Kluijver, Moffatt & Nichol; Mike Lowe, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, New Orleans District (“Corps”); Captain David McClellan and Chief Mark Emerson, United States Coast Guard (“USCG”); Michael Knobloch, Knobloch Professional Services; Clay Breaud, GSE/Providence Engineering; Carl Blum, Architect; along with members of the media and general public.
The meeting was called to order and the presence of a quorum was noted.  Mr. Wade led the invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  

It was moved by Mr. Ackel and seconded by Mr. Melancon that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 14, 2014 and the minutes of the Special Meeting of April 28, 2014 be approved and adopted. Motion carried unanimously.  
It was moved by Mrs. Garber that the report of receipts and disbursements for the month of April, 2014 be received and accepted and that all invoices presented to the Board for the month of April, 2014 be paid.  Mr. Foret seconded that motion, which carried unanimously.  
Captain McClellan reported that there were 5,299 transits for the month of April, averaging 170 per day, which is up 10% from April, 2013.  He also noted some high water restrictions.

Chief Emerson reported that: (i) due to the high water, a couple of aids have suffered allisions and that temporary buoys have been put in place while the M/V Axe rebuilds those; (ii) they are working with M/V Axe and Corps to look at Stouts Pass due to shoaling and are hoping to get a more in-depth survey for an accurate water depth; (iii) he is continuing to work on realignment of Crew Boat Cut.

 Mike Lowe reported that:  (i) the Environmental Dredging Conference will be held tomorrow at the District’s office to discuss sites for disposal material; (ii) recent surveys of the Harbor were done but he hasn’t reviewed them yet; (iii) repairs on Bayou Boeuf Locks will affect some of the boat traffic in the area since it will be closed beginning Monday, May 19 through May 22 to repair the fender system; (iv) Crew Boat Cut dredging contract has been advertised, and bid opening will be tomorrow, May 13.  Pending no problems, contract will be awarded May 30.  (v) The lease dredge contract for the Harbor will expire at the end of July and the new contract was advertised.
Mike Knobloch reported that:  (i) the security vessel was delivered on May 15 and on May 27, Dean Jones of Metal Shark will do a vessel operations training with Les Rulf, Vessel Operator; (ii) most of the survey equipment has been purchased but some will need approval this month; (iii) on-site TACCS™ training will be held Thursday with members of USCG, St. Mary Parish Director of Homeland Security Duval Arthur, St. Mary Parish Sherriff’s Office, Morgan City Police Department and Berwick Police Department and 911; (iii) FY2014 PSG application is due May 23 and will be submitted next week, while the 2014 Tiger Grant application was submitted at the end of April.
Cindy Cutrera reported that:  (i) she attended the Inland Rivers, Ports & Terminal Conference (IRPT), where she was on a panel of presenters speaking about “Getting it Right:  Tonnage Reporting”, along with Port Vision and Wide Area Security.  Susan Hassett of Waterborne Commerce in New Orleans also went over the regulations that the Corps has in place and basically stated that any information facilities and Ports submit has to be properly validated.  (ii) IRPT has met with Mark Sedol, Director of Navigation and Civil Works in Washington, D.C., who is working on a new metric system beyond tonnage.  He would like industry feedback so we will be able to participate in the near future;  (iii) we were contacted by Senator Landrieu’s office who was working on verbiage for WRRDA and are notifying the Chief of Engineers that in addition to tonnage, Oil and Gas Ports should be able to include the value of commodities used in energy, extraction and production to determine the economic justification for dredging; (iv) the 2nd Annual Hurricane Preparedness Event with Congressman Boustany will be held this Wednesday at 2 p.m. at the Municipal Auditorium.  

Mr. Blum, Architect provided updates on the Governmental Emergency Operation Center. 

Mr. Wade reported that:  (i) He and Gerard are working on a lease with a potential new tenant which should be worked out shortly; (ii) Baker Hughes has a steady flow of rail cars in and out of the Port every month.

Mr. Kluijver reported that:  (i) progress on NOAA Ports measuring stations is being made, with a meeting of Mr. Knobloch and Mr. Bourgeois last week, a meeting with Darren Wright, NOAA on Wednesday and a presentation being made at next month’s meeting; (ii) still waiting on the Crew Boat Cut award and then they will work out the logistics on the side caster dredge for the Atchafalaya Sediment Management Study. 
Mr. Bourgeois presented:  (i) an insurance proposal from Paul’s Agency for $45,395.55 which was slightly lower than last year’s premium, but noted that the cost will increase once the security vessel, truck and new facility are added. Mrs. Garber moved to accept said quote from Paul’s Agency, which was seconded by Mr. Melancon and carried unanimously.  (ii) A quotation from Bill Hood Ford for a Ford F350, 1Ton Pickup, which follows the state procurement policy for $27,619.  Mr. Pecoraro moved to authorize Mr. Wade to issue a purchase order to Bill Hood Ford, which was seconded by Mr. Matthews and carried unanimously.  (iii) a list of GSA equipment items for purchase from a sole source provider, pending FEMA authorization.  Mr. Ackel moved to authorize Mr. Wade to purchase Rheo Tune and corresponding equipment listed for $126,045, Thermal Imaging listed for $13,790 and night vision goggles for $5,200, all subject to FEMA approval, which was seconded by Mrs. Garber seconded and carried unanimously.
Mr. Bourgeois also reported:  (i) we have received appraisals for MCB Holding, LLC, GS&S Holding, LLC and Caesar Land Company, LLC properties, with closing costs on all properties being roughly $365,000.  He would like to include $25,000 in closing costs for a test pile, which Mr. Wade had noted will save at least a month’s time of construction.  Mr. Matthews moved to authorize Mr. Wade to spend up to $25,000 on the test pile, which was seconded by Mr. Ackel and carried unanimously.  Mr. Melancon moved to authorize Mr. Wade to execute all closing documents on the properties, along with authorizing the purchase funds to be issued in the amount of $391,000 to Atchafalaya Title, LLC., which was seconded by Mrs. Garber and carried unanimously.  
RESOLUTION
A resolution providing for the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) to purchase various parcels fronting Highway 182 East, Morgan City. 

WHEREAS, it would be beneficial to the District to purchase certain properties or portions of property fronting Hwy 182 East, Morgan City, and which are shown on survey or plat entitled “SURVEY OF PROPERTY TO BE PURCHASED BY THE MORGAN CITY HARBOR & TERMINAL DISTRICT LOCATED IN SECTION 12, T16S-R12E MORGAN CITY, ST. MARY PARISH, LOUISIANA” by Henry E. Schwartz, IV, P.L.S., dated April 22, 2014 (“survey”) as Tracts CDLMNC, DEFLD, ABJKA and BCNIJB.

WHEREAS, the District and The City of Morgan City have previously approved the transfer of Tract BCIJB to the District, pursuant to a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement approved by The City of Morgan City on April 22, 2014 (“Cooperative Agreement”).

WHEREAS, the District finds such property to be beneficial to its mission and the development of its existing facility and for future needs of the residents of the District.

NOW THEREFORE:

BE IT RESOLVED that Raymond M. Wade, Executive Director, be and is hereby authorized in the name of the District to purchase, receive and accept the transfer and/or conveyance of property identified on said survey from: (i) G S & S Properties, LLC.’s Tract CDLMNC for the sum of $60,000.00, (ii) Caesar Land, LLC.’s Tract DEFLD for the sum of $68,100.00, (iii) MCB Holdings, LLC.’s Tract ABJKA for the sum of $149,076.30 and (iv) The City of Morgan City’s Tract BCNIJB in consideration of the terms provided in said Cooperative Agreement.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Raymond M. Wade, Executive Director, be and is hereby authorized and directed to do any and all acts and things on behalf and in the name of the District that he deems necessary, proper, or that may be required to carry out and accomplish the intent and terms of the purchase and the transactions contemplated thereby, including but not limited to paying all sums necessary to acquire the said immovable property as well as surveying, abstracting fees, title insurance, and other closing costs necessary for the acquisition of said property.

Mr. Bourgeois stated that next month the millage rate will be discussed for the 2014 tax year.

Mrs. Garber made a motion to expand the agenda to consider a Letter of No Objection on behalf of Kirk Smith, which was seconded by Mr. Foret and passed unanimously after a roll call vote.  Mr. Foret moved to authorize Mr. Wade to execute a Letter of No Objection on behalf of Kirk Smith, submitted by Miller Engineers & Associates, Inc., which was seconded by Mr. Pecoraro and carried unanimously.
With no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.
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Thomas Ackel, Secretary
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